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OCT-NOV–DEC 12 

Sedum:  

a family of 

small plants 

with fleshy 

l e a v e s , 

found on 

rock or bare 

ground. 

“….I tell you 

Peter; you are 

a rock, and 

on this rock 

foundation I 

will build my 

church…..” 

SouthEastD UrhamMethodist 

NEWSLETTER 
for Bowburn, Shincliffe and  

Elvet Methodists 
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A letter from our Minister 

 

Dear Friends, 
 

The Mystery of Christmas  
 

Mary had time to prepare for the birth of Jesus, and we too may 

have time to plan but we also have to be ready for the unexpected, to 

give God (and other people) the chance to challenge us and change 

us. Mary’s trust was in the God who takes us beyond our earthly 

horizons and shows us the mystery of word made flesh.  
 

Barely, laid low he comes to us 

Heart of the earth he comes to us 

Eyes of heaven he comes to us 

Having nothing, and yet possessing everything he comes to us (1)  
 

There are many songs about Christmas which conjure up sometimes 

strange notions of the Christmas season. They can remind us of sad-

ness as well as happiness in our lives but a true view of Christmas 

always includes both dark and light, and the profound message we 

have been given is for the future and not just nostalgic reflection on 

the past. I love the carol singing, Christmas pud and I’ll happily 

look out for Santa Claus on Christmas Eve but I need something 

deeper to hope for than just Christmas presents and I’ve been look-

ing through some of our Christmas carols to find the beginnings of 

an answer to the mystery of Christmas …. 
 

One old carol points to both the mystery of the birth of Jesus and the 

hope born from the loving example of his life: 
 

Let earth and heaven combine, Unsearchable the love  

Angels and men agree,    That has the Saviour brought; 

To praise in songs divine  The grace is far above 

The incarnate deity,   Or men or angels' thought:  

Our God contracted to a span, Suffice for us that God, we know, 

Incomprehensibly made man. Our God, is manifest below. (2) 
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And then there is a reminder that we need mystery to help us look 

beyond ourselves: 
 

  Think of a world without any science 

  Think of a journey with nothing to explore  

  Think of a quest without any mystery   

  Nothing to seek and nothing left in store. (3) 
 

All this leads me to a haunting Appalachian carol with the reminder 

that our world came from stardust and is sustained by starlight and 

somewhere in our Christmas reflections on the Nativity of Christ 

there will be time to wonder and join the journey: 
 

 I wonder as I wander out under the sky,   

 how Jesus the Saviour did come for to die   

 for poor ord'n'ry people like you and like I.   

 I wonder as I wander out under the sky.   

 

 When Mary birthed Jesus, 'twas in a cow's stall 

 with wise men and farmers and shepherds and all. 

 But high from God's heaven a star's light did fall, 

 and the promise of ages it did then recall. (4) 
 

 

My good wishes to you all for a blessed Advent and Christmas and 

may the hope born in Bethlehem be born again in us today.  

           

 Shaun 
 

(1)  My reflection on 2 Corinthians 6:10 
 

(2)  Charles Wesley (1707-1788) [HP109] 
 
(3)  Doreen Newport [HP572] 
 

(4)  Traditional 
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Please see church notices for worship leaders 
 

Bowburn  
 

   7th 10.30 a.m. Harvest Festival 
 

 14th 10.30 a.m. Morning Service 
   

 21st 10.30 a.m. Morning Service 
 

 28th 10.30 a.m.  Morning Service 

 

 

Elvet 
 

   7th  10.45 a.m. Holy Communion 

    6.00 p.m. Evening Service  

    (followed by Methsoc Freshers’ Tea) 
 

 14th   8.30 a.m. Holy Communion 

  10.45 a.m. Morning Service 

    6.00 p.m. Evening Service 
 

 21st 10.45 a.m. Morning Service     

    6.00 p.m. Holy Communion 

 

 28th 10.45 a.m. Morning Service 

    6.00 p.m. Evening Service 

WORSHIP IN october  
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Please see church notices for worship leaders 
 

Bowburn 
 

  4th 10.30 a.m. Church Anniversary 

   

 11th 10.00 a.m. Remembrance Day Service 

         (11.00 a. m. United Service at the Cenotaph) 
    

 18th 10.30 a.m. Morning Service 

 

 25th 10.30 a.m. Morning Service 

   

Elvet 
  

  4th   10.45 a.m. Holy Communion 

     6.00 p.m. Evening Service 

 

 11th    8.30 a.m. Holy Communion 

   10.45 a.m. Remembrance Day Service 

    6.00 p.m. Evening Service 

 

 18th 10.45 a.m. Rev Leo Osborn 

    Church Anniversary 
    6.00 p.m. Holy Communion 

 

 25th 10.45 a.m. Morning Service 

    6.00 p.m. Evening Service 

WORSHIP IN novEMBER 



6 

 

Please see church notices for worship leaders 
 

Bowburn 
 

   2nd  10.30 a.m. Advent Sunday Service 
 

   9th 10.30 a.m. Morning Service 
 

 16th 10.30 a.m. Morning Service 

     

 23rd 10.30 a.m.  Carol Service 
 

 Christmas Eve, Christmas Day and December 30th 

 Shared Services with Elvet  

 

 

Elvet 
 

  2nd 10.45 a.m. Advent Sunday - Holy Communion 

    6.00 p.m. Evening Service 
 

  9th    8.30 a.m. Holy Communion 

  10.45 a.m.  

  All Age Gift, Parade and Cradle Roll Service  
    6.00 p.m. Evening Service 
 

 16th 10.45 a.m. Morning Service 

    6.00 p.m. Holy Communion 
 

 23rd   3.00 p.m. Carol Service 
 

 Christmas Eve - 11.30 pm Christmas Eve Communion  

 Christmas Day - 10.30 a.m.   

  All Age Christmas Day Celebration 
 

 30th 3.00 p.m. All Age Christmas Service 

   

WORSHIP IN decEMBER 
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CHARITABLE GIVING 
 

How about this for caring for others?   

 

 

 

 

 

I have in front of me a document from a charity which  

mentions the current “difficult economic climate”.  Rather than 

begging for more money, the charity explains to donors how to 

decrease their giving, if they are feeling that “things are 

tough”.   
 

I find this message most reassuring in its acknowledgement of 

the dilemma facing willing donors who suddenly do not have 

the cash flow they once had.  Rather than donors having to 

stop giving completely, the charity tells them that it is OK to 

give less. 

Let’s all take this message on board.  Let’s not stop giving; we 

can give less.  Our favourite charity need not lose out  

completely on our giving.  

The economic situation will improve.  Charities still need our 

donations.  Let’s not be narrow-minded and self-interested. 
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EDITORIAL 
 
 
 

 
Dear Friends,    

 

I am beginning to look ahead, towards retirement.  That which 

once seemed unthinkable begins to have its attractions for me.   

I am preparing for change and changing to be ready for a new way 

of life.  Some of it is fun and some of it is not!  

 

I have the example of others before me.   One of my friends has 

been retired for a long time.  She is a Roman Catholic and it is a 

rare day when she does not go to mass.  She begins every day in 

prayer and I find that admirable. 

 

On page 13, we have a reminder that Elvet has a prayer group 

which meets on alternate Mondays.   

 

Other items which are special one-offs are the contributions from 

Mark Bell on pages  17 and 23.  And who is going to offer to help  

Steve Bissell with the Audio Collection? 

 

Enjoy your reading - both the standard items and the specials. 

 

Yours in  Christ, 

 

Jackie 
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Do you use Giftaid? 

Giftaid makes a tremendous difference to the church. 
 

Gift Aid - raising an average of £2,500 for every church 

Last year, through Gift Aid,  £9.2 million was reclaimed across the  

Methodist Connexion, equivalent to £2,500 for every church.  

HMRC have issued new guidance for the wording of the Gift Aid  

declaration, which will affect claims made after the 31 December 2012. 

Secretaries should now use this form for all new donations. 

Also, if your church has appointed a new Gift Aid secretary since last 

year, or their details have changed, send their details to 

giftaid@methodistchurch.org.uk.  

============================================== 

Elvet Audio Archive 
 
There is a collection of archive material, mainly recorded  
sermons and services dating back nearly twenty years. 
 
These cassette tapes are currently boxed in no particular  
order. 
 
I am seeking someone who has the time and patience to 
transfer these to mp3 computer format so that the recordings 
can be stored on DVD and preserved for posterity. 
 
I can provide the technology but seek someone (someone[s]) 
who have a little time and patience. 
 
If you can assist please contact Steve Bissell. 
 
 

http://methodist-news.org.uk/BVI-ROBI-3A7OY4-AOKJ8-1/c.aspx
mailto:giftaid@methodistchurch.org.uk
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CAMBODIA 

The Bible a Month Society 
has been supplying useful information on Cambodia. 
As Cambodia is the focus of our 2011-2012 project,  

I thought readers might like to look at the country from  
the Bible Society’s point of view. 

 
 

New Christians in Cambodia are receiving the Bibles they 
need, written in their own language, Khmer.  Because of  
subsidies, the poor are receiving these Bibles at a cheap 
price. 
 

Christian pastors are seeing changes in families and  
communities as more and more people come to know the 
gospel. Family is really important in Cambodia, so, once one 
member of the family has received a Bible, many other  
relatives have the opportunity to read the Good News. 
 

15 Minutes for Life is a Cambodian radio programme which 
provides Scripture-based responses to the social issues and 
concerns raised by listeners. 
 

The Bible a Month Society invites us all to pray for these new 
Christians – and I’m sure we can, as we add these prayers to 
our prayers for the New Hope Orphanage. 
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ELVET PROJECT 2011-12 
 
 

At the time of penning this article the amount of money raised for the 
Project ‘New Hope in Cambodia’ stands at, in excess of £24.000 – an 
amazing amount of money that will help Titus and the children who 
have now moved out of Poipet and are living in the countryside, 
about 20 Km away. 
 

A HUGE THANK YOU goes to everyone who has helped this year.   
 

Can you remember a year ago we started with the Launch Lunch?  
We described the situation that had been observed by Isla Jardine, 
John and Jeannette Bygate, John and Anne Scott when they visited 
Cambodia in February 2011.  A traumatic visit for all concerned – 
coping with the poverty, the smells, the heat and the living conditions 
of the poorest Cambodians was an eye-opener, but gave us the in-
centive to try and do something to ease the situation.  We wanted to 
be able to help Global Care raise enough funds in order to buy a 
piece of land that could be used as a paddy field, growing rice for use 
by the New Hope Orphanage, at a cost of £20,000 – a target we 
have wonderfully achieved.   
 

We were blessed from the beginning when the first major event  - 
Open House at the Scotts – was a huge success partially due to the 
wondrous weather on 1 October – a day in which everyone was out-
side enjoying a truly ‘Indian summer’.  Events after this came thick 
and fast – some regular events organised by our members, ie Harriet 
and Edwin organising the Safari Supper, other events were organ-
ised by groups outside of the Church, for example, an evening with 
Tynemouth Sailing Club and a Jamie Oliver Party run in North 
Shields; members of the Church donating money, for example Chris 
Goy’s book signing, Audrey Gourd with Christmas and Easter deco-
rations, John and Jeannette’s coffee morning, Sue Harrison’s Jubilee 
buttons and Sue Mein’s cake decorating donations – all of which 
demonstrate the team spirit of the whole church working together.  
Christmas was again made special by the Carols and Canapes event 
that Pat Johnson organised as well as the Christmas Baubles on the 
New Hope Christmas Tree. 
 

(continued overleaf) 
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(continued from the previous page) 
 

This year, for the first time, we experienced a wonderful evening of 
entertainment in the form of ‘For One Night Only’ organised by  
Penny and Steve Bissell, Chris and Elaine Goy and Arthur Kay.  
This event had sold about 60 tickets and on the night 94 people 
turned up – talk about feeding the 5,000! – but Dorothy and her 
team yet again rose to the culinary challenge and everyone enjoyed 
a truly delicious supper.  As was the case at the event organised by 
Pam Cooper – an evening at New College, Durham which was a 
British Banquet presented by the catering students – and a truly 
exceptional example of the professional abilities of these young 
people.   
 

The big Church events of the year – the Autumn Fayre and the  
Miners’ Gala – were outstandingly successful this year, raising 
£5,250 between them – more than 20% of the whole total – thank 
you so very much to all Church members who made this possible.  
A special thank you also to the work of John Major, whose book 
stall has been a constant source of income over many years and 
whose memory will live on in the years to come.   
 

There are lots more individuals who are not highlighted here but 
without whose help this total would not have been achieved – thank 
you all (especially the cooks – Dot, Pat, Christine et al. 
 

Following the success of this year’s international Project, we now 
begin our very local Project for 2012-13.  The Reflex Mentoring 
scheme, which is based in Gilesgate and works with young people 
in the area, couldn’t be more local.  
  

Anne Scott 
======================================================  

A Message from MethSoc  

We’d like to say a huge thank you for all the support Elvet  

Methodist Church gives us – for letting us use the Upper Room and 

church facilities, for including us in whole-church activities, and 

looking out for us, both during term-time and beyond. 

 

Victoria Harris, MethSoc president 2012-13 
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ELVET METHODIST CHURCH 
PRAYER GROUP 

 

A Prayer Group has been meeting regularly in Elvet Methodist 
Church now for several years, with the object of remembering and 
bringing to God the needs and concerns of the congregation and 
the wider world which we feel are of importance in the life of the 
Church in its ministry and care. 
 

Regrettably, only three or four members of the Church have taken 
part in this Prayer Group which meets fortnightly on the first and 
third Mondays in the month, apart from July and August when  
holidays are taken.  So, we take this opportunity, through the Elvet 
Church newsletter, to invite all who are free at these times to join 
us in September and later months and share in this time of prayer 
and thanksgiving.  You will be most welcome and can be assured of 
a leisurely, and purposeful, time with friends as together we meet 
to share fellowship and pray for the needs of those in time of  
suffering, anxiety or distress. 
 

Yours in His service, 
Elvet Prayer Group 
========================================= 

Magnet magazine joins the family of 

Hymns Ancient & Modern 

 
In 1987 Magnet began as the magazine of the Women’s Network of the 
Methodist Church. It became independent in 2009, when the Methodist 
Connexional Team was restructured. 

Magnet now embarks on a new stage of its journey as it comes under the 

wing of Hymns Ancient & Modern (HA&M). This will secure the future of 

the magazine and enable it to become better known ecumenically. HA&M 

has a wide and respected reach in Anglican and other circles. 

 
Subscriptions are £10 per year for three issues. 
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Methodist Youth President wins 

British Youth Council award 

Sam Taylor has won the British Youth Council Make a  
Difference Award for making a real difference through his 
role as the Methodist Church’s youth president. 
The award is designed to recognise the sustained effort,  
creativity, leadership and teamwork of young people under 
the age of 25 in the running of an organisation or project.  
This may be through a charity board, youth forum, executive 
or committee.  
Sam, aged 19, lives in Wellingborough in Northamptonshire. 
He said, “I'm amazed to have won this award. It's been a 
massive privilege to serve in this role. It's made even better 
by the children and young people that I've worked with, they 
have such passion and enthusiasm; that's what makes the 
difference.”  
=============================================== 

 

OUTREACH 

This year, the Methodist Church will be joining Elim churches and Baptists 

across Britain in the Big Welcome on Sunday 23 September. The initia-

tive encourages Christians to ‘invite someone they know to something 

they love’. The resources can be used any time of year. 

 

The Methodist Church also continues to support Back to Church Sunday 

(30 September), so you can decide which set of resources suits you best 

in reaching out to your community. 

http://methodist-news.org.uk/BVI-ROBI-3A7OY4-AOBF3-1/c.aspx
http://methodist-news.org.uk/BVI-ROBI-3A7OY4-AOBF3-1/c.aspx
http://methodist-news.org.uk/BVI-ROBI-3A7OY4-AOMH6-1/c.aspx
http://methodist-news.org.uk/BVI-ROBI-3A7OY4-AOMH7-1/c.aspx
http://methodist-news.org.uk/BVI-ROBI-3A7OY4-AOMH8-1/c.aspx
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A nice one to think about 
 

   
 
 
An elderly Chinese woman had  two large      
pots, each hanging on the ends of a pole 
which she carried across her neck.  One of 
the pots had a crack in it, while the other 
pot was perfect and always delivered a full 
portion of water. 
 
At the end of the long walks from the 
stream to the house, the cracked pot  
arrived only half full.  For a full two years 
this went on daily, with the woman bringing 
home only one and a half pots of water.  Of 

course, the perfect pot was proud of its accomplishments.  But the poor 
cracked pot was ashamed of its own imperfection, and miserable that it 
could only do half of what it had been made to do.   
After two years of what it perceived to be bitter failure, it spoke to the woman 
one day by the stream.  
 
'I am ashamed of myself, because this crack in my side causes water to leak 
out all the way back to your house.' 
 
The old woman smiled, 'Did you notice that there are flowers on your side of 
the path, but  not on the other pot's side?  That's because I have always 
known about your flaw, so I planted flower seeds on your side of the path, 
and every day while we walk back, you water them.  For two years I have 
been able to pick these beautiful flowers to decorate the table.  Without you 
being just the way you are, there would not be this beauty to grace the 
house.' 
 
Each of us has our own unique flaw. But it's the cracks and flaws we each 
have that make our lives together so very interesting and rewarding.  You've 
just got to take each person for what they are and look for the good in them. 
 
SO, to all of my cracked pot friends, have a great day and remember to 
smell the flowers on your side of the path! 

 
 



16 

Durham Churches Together 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

6.15 New Year’s Eve 
Durham Churches Together 

Procession from the Market Place 
to the Cathedral 

for the 6.30 New Year’s Eve Service 

 

 

================================================ 
 

ECO MATTERS. 
 

Have you seen many butterflies this Summer ? 

“I wonder if the people who destroy nettles and other “weeds” regret 

the scarcity of butterflies and birds too”, writes Dr Clive Craik from 

Oban in his letter to a daily newspaper.  

“Nettles,” he goes on saying, “are the only food for the caterpillars 

of our most attractive butterflies (peacock, tortoiseshell and red ad-

miral), as are thistles for painted ladies.  

“Larvae of red admiral are invisible on the nettles, hidden in tents 

which they construct from leaves. Not all nettles and thistles harbour 

them, but if you destroy these plants, there is a good chance you are 

destroying many butterflies.  

“Further, migrant birds such as cuckoo, nightjar, swallows and war-

blers need huge numbers of insects, both to breed here and before 

their migration. 

“Most of the British countryside is now a desert of intensive agricul-

ture. Much of our remaining wildlife depends on footpaths, verges, 

hedgerows and gardens. It should not be sacrificed to tidiness.” 
 

Just to let you know…. 

Jeannette Bygate.  
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How about this! 

Warmest greetings from Salisbury Methodist Church! 
 

I recently received the following delightful communication from 

Salisbury.  
 

My name is Mark Bell, Support Steward and member of the  

Leadership Team at Salisbury Methodist Church. 
 

I have been browsing your website recently, as I am busy  

researching my family history.  My interest in your church is that 

my maternal grandparents were married at Elvet in 1909. 
 

I came across your newsletters and, reading the Apr-Jun 2012  

edition, I spotted three articles for which I am asking your  

permission, please, to publish in our next newsletter. (I gave my  

permission, of course!)  
 

The first was the advice from Rev Kingsley Barrett on Bible Study. 

(I was drawn to this because my father, who was a local preacher in 

the old Thornley Circuit, told me as a child what a great preacher 

Kingsley Barrett was.  Then, when I was doing my teacher training 

at Westminster College in the late 1960s, I drew on his writings as 

part of my "Divinity" course.)  The other two articles are: "What is a 

live Church?" and "Maybe", both of which feel most appropriate for 

us at SMC at present as we explore further our mission.  
 

We have in recent years begun developing an increasingly  

ecumenical approach to mission in partnership with the main  

Anglican church and the URC church to offer a city centre ministry 

for Salisbury. 

 

Best wishes, 

Mark Bell 

 

Iôm sure that we are all, in Bowburn and Elvet, delighted to share 

with our fellow Christians in Salisbury. 

 

More news from Mark Bell on page 23 . 
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BAPTISMS  
 

We have celebrated Christôs love and welcomed into the Church 

Community: 
 

 5 August  Mia Porter 
 2 September Mark Hunter 

       23 September Harvey and Amber Lee 

       23 September Imogen Roebuck  

 

WEDDINGS  
 

 

We congratulate the following on the celebration of their marriage at  

Elvet.   

  6 July   Gary Ward and Rebecca Philipson 

29 July  James Rainey and Kathryn Temple 

  4 August  Andrew Wright and Sarah Dulling 

31 August  Paul Bissell and Laura Simpson 

29 September Harry Palin and Lisa Thorburn 

29 September      David Leach and Jennifer Holland 
 

  

                                     Congratulations! 

 

FUNERALS  
 

Our condolences to the family and friends of: 

   

 31 July  John Major 

 28 August  Russell Smith 

 29 August  Bryan Cooke 
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 Jamaica's patois Bible: The word of God in Creole 
 

The Bible is, for the first time, being translated into Jamaican patois. 

It's a move welcomed by those Jamaicans who want their mother 

tongue enshrined as the national language - but opposed by others, 

who think learning and speaking English should be the priority. 

In the Spanish Town Tabernacle near the capital, Kingston, the  
congregation is hearing the word of God in the language of the street.  At 
the front of the concrete-block church, a young man and woman read alter-
nate lines from the Bible. 

This is the Gospel of St Luke in Jamaican patois - or more precisely, "Jiizas 
- di buk we Luuk rait bout im".  The sound of the Creole, developed from 
English by West African slaves in Jamaica's sugar plantations 400 years 
ago, has an electrifying effect on those listening. 
Several women rise to testify, in patois, to what it means to hear the Bible 
in their mother tongue. 
"It's almost as if you are seeing it," says a woman, referring to the moment 
when Jesus is tempted by the Devil. 
"In the blink of an eye, you get the whole notion. It's as though you are 
watching a movie… it brings excitement to the word of God." 
 

The Rev Courtney Stewart, General Secretary of the West Indies Bible  
Society, who has managed the translation project, insists the new Bible 
demonstrates the power of patois, and cites a line from Luke as an exam-
ple. 
It's the moment when the Angel Gabriel goes to Mary to tell her she is go-
ing to give birth to Jesus. 
 

English versions read along these lines: "And having come in, the angel 
said to her, 'Rejoice, highly favoured one, the Lord is with you: blessed are 
you among women.'" 
 

"Now compare that with our translation of the Bible," says Mr Stewart. 
 

"De angel go to Mary and say to 'er, me have news we going to make you 
well 'appy. God really, really, bless you and him a walk with you all de 
time." 
 

Mr Stewart says the project is largely designed to bring scripture alive, but 
it also has another important function - to rescue patois from its second-
class status in Jamaica and to enshrine it as a national language.   
 

"The language is what defines us as Jamaicans," insists Courtney Stewart. 
It is who we are - patois-speakers." 
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Iôm as mystified as you, dear Reader. 
 

“You will not do panto in December,” the white queen said, laying 

on the table the draft weather charts.  

“Nor will you do it in January,”  added the wake of Christmas since 

all your energies shall be gone. 

“What about March, then,” said a small voice and they all looked and 

said together: “You can’t do panto in March!” 

But what we can do we will do and might even use that as a 

theme….. 

================================================= 

The Words of Her Majesty, the Queen 

òGod sent into the world a unique person - neither a 

philosopher nor a general, important though they are, 

but a Saviour, with the power to forgive.  Forgiveness 

lies at the heart of the Christian faith.  It can heal bro-

ken families, it can restore friendships and it can recon-

cile divided communities.  It is in forgiveness that we 

feel the power of Godõs love.ó 

==============================================  

May God, the weaver of life, the author of the word and the 

source of all wisdom, bless each one of us, now and always.  

AMEN 

 Visit methodist.org.uk/bible for daily online Bible study with 

background notes and questions for your reflection. 

You can also share your thoughts online. 
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cradle ROLL BIRTHDAYS 
 

October 12th Leo Moody (Elvet) 

  22nd Aiden Hall (Elvet) 
 

November 

   5th Thomas Churchill (Elvet) 

   7th Elizabeth Thompson (Elvet) 

  14th Elizabeth Ward (Elvet) 

  24th Caitlin Edwards (Elvet) 

 

December 7th Finlay Cornfield (Elvet) 

  11th William George Smalley (Bowburn) 
   

  17th Mark Hunter (Elvet) 
 

 

 

JUNIOR CHURCH BIRTHDAYS  
 

September 
  12th John Phillips (Elvet) 

 

October   

  27th  Poppy Thompson (Elvet)  

 

December 

    3rd Isla Jardine (Elvet) 

   13th Grace Lawson (Elvet) 

   16th  Luis Arce (Elvet) 

   30th Annabel Zeta Frewin-Wood (Bowburn) 

  

A Happy Birthday To You All   
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Why did you make a hole in the middle of the new ramp in front 

of Elvet church? 
 

You may have asked this question, wondering why the new  

construction has been languishing with a gaping hole exposed. 
 

As it happened during the construction works for the ramp the  

earthing system for the lightning conductor, which protects the 

church during thundery weather, and consists of a set of copper rods 

buried in the ground, was disturbed by the excavations for the  

pathway. 
 

The ground in front of the church was at one time occupied by  

small houses; and much of the rubble still lies underground. This is 

not good material for electrical connections to the earth rods.   
 

So, to provide new connections, we have had to drill down to a 

depth of four metres through the rubble and into the sandy layer  

below, where it is actually wet. (A team of professional drillers  

undertook this task in June whilst we back-filled the holes and 

cleared up in a torrential downpour!) 
 

Long metal rods have been put into the drilled holes and then the 

holes filled with a special conducting compound which improves the 

contact with the ground. 
 

Finally the metal rods have been connected together and coupled to 

the earthing system for the lighting conductor on the building. 
 

Once all this was done, it was possible again to cover up the space 

and make it tidy and secure. (It is very important that the rods and 

connections are kept safe and secure.) 
 

So, although this has been a lengthy process, for which we  

apologise, I hope you will all appreciate the importance of  

protecting the building. 
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What a small world Methodism is!! 

by Mark Bell (see Page 17) 
 

It was interesting when speaking with one of our supernumerary 

ministers, Rev Derek Chapman, who originated in the North East 

and who has just celebrated 50 years as a minister. Whilst studying 

for the ministry, he was on placement at Elvet and told me of 

preaching at a service when Kingsley Barrett was in the  

congregation. Derek had used an illustration in his sermon and  

afterwards Kingsley asked where he had heard the story he had 

used. I can't remember the exact context, but Derek told me that the 

illustration had come from a service he had attended some years  

before, when the preacher was none other than Kingsley's own  

father!! It seems Kingsley was thrilled to have heard one of his  

father's stories from another preacher! 
 

My maternal grandparents were Thomas (Tom) and Elizabeth 

(Lizzie) Hudson. Elizabeth's maiden name was Elsdon.  After  

marriage they went to live in Sherburn Hill, before moving to  

Trimdon Grange sometime after 1911. (I am still trying to ascertain 

exactly when.) Initially they lived at Rose Street Post Office,  

Trimdon Grange, which they ran (my grandmother, I think) until at 

least 1920. Sometime after that year and before 1924 they moved to 

Front Street, Trimdon Grange. 
 

I am still attempting to put flesh on information about them,  

particularly Tom. Tom was a Methodist Local Preacher, a coalminer 

and then supervisor at Trimdon Grange Colliery. I am told he was 

active in the Durham Miners' Association and the Labour Party,  

including acting as constituency party agent for early postwar  

elections. 
 

One last piece of coincidence: your present minister, Rev Shaun 

Swithenbank, is a former colleague of my eldest son's godfather, 

Deacon David Hunt. David and Shaun worked together at Wesley 

Church, Harrogate and I met Shaun at David's "welcome" service at 

Wesley in September 2008. David's wife Gail is minister of  

Gracious Street Methodist Church in Knaresborough.  



24 

Elvet 
Communion Collections 

Please give generously.  If possible, information on  

charities will be on the church hall notice board. 
 

 

Thank you, once again, for your generosity and support. 

 

 

Elvet has contributed £73.80 to Mercy Ships from our communion  
collections in June and £117.40 to the Great North Air Ambulance 

Service from our communion collections in July.  August collections were 
added to the Benevolence Fund. 
 

Upcoming communion donations will be given to the following charities: 
 

September 2012 

East Durham Community First Responders 

East Durham Community First Responders are a group of volunteers who 
respond to certain medical emergencies on behalf of the North East  

Ambulance Service.  Volunteers live and work within County Durham and 
respond to life-threatening emergency medical calls providing vital  

assistance to people who need urgent medical attention prior to the arrival 
of the Emergency Ambulance. 

First Responders in the North East Ambulance Service Region are trained, 

controlled and deployed by the NEAS.  They are based within the  
community and can attend the scene of an emergency in a very short time 

and begin vital life-saving first aid before the ambulance arrival further 
increases the patient’s chance of survival. 

 
 

October 2012 
Nightstop 

Nightstop North-East in County Durham works to provide emergency ac-

commodation for young and vulnerable older people so that they do not 
have to call the street their home.  Nightstop helps young and vulnerable 

people who are in an immediate housing crisis by providing safe accom-
modation in the homes of volunteer hosts on a night by night basis.  Ex-

perienced project staff and trained volunteers work together with the per-
son using the service and appropriate agencies to assess their housing 

needs and help find a longer term housing solution.  
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November 2012 - The British Legion 

The Royal British Legion is a UK charity that provides financial, social and 

emotional support to millions who have served and are currently  
serving in the Armed Forces, and to their dependents. They are one of the 

UK’s largest membership organisations and recognised as custodians of  
Remembrance. They also run the annual Poppy Appeal. They help serving 

and ex-Service personnel and their families - not just those who fought in 
the two World Wars, but also those involved in the many conflicts since 

1945 and those still fighting today. They provide welfare services and  

campaign on a range of issues affecting Service people. 
 

December 2012 / January 2013 - Willow Burn Hospice, Lanchester 
Willow Burn has provided palliative care in the community since 1989,  

operating out of a ward on the Maiden Law Hospital site.  Initially a day  
hospice, Willow Burn now also provides in-patient beds.  Their new project 

is to provide a new hospice whilst keeping the unique atmosphere of Willow 

Burn.  In order to meet the increasing requirements, a new environment is 
needed, a purpose-built facility. 
 

============================================== 

This term at Elvetôs Thursday Club 

Sept 20 Social Evening 
 
Oct      4 Fire and Ice Expeditions - John Robson 
  (Project Fundraiser) 
 
Oct    18 Open Gate - Rachel Waller 
 
Nov      1 Church Project - Helen Shepherd 
 
Nov    15 Christmas Gift Boxes - Viv Howe 
  (Craft Workshop) 
 
Nov     29 Victorian Women - Ken Kay 
 
Dec     13 Christmas Celebration 
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Elvet Project 2012-13  
For this year’s project Elvet Methodist Church will be working with 

Durham Youth for Christ on their Mentoring Scheme.  Based in  

Gilesgate; the scheme works with young people at risk of engaging 

in crime.  

It offers ‘at risk’ young people the opportunity to meet with a  

supportive volunteer mentor each week. Mentors listen to their  

concerns and offer them support.   

For these young people, who often live complex and chaotic lives, 

the presence of a consistent, positive adult can have a great effect 

and can enable young people to believe in themselves and their  

potential to achieve. 

The mentoring scheme is designed to raise the aspirations of young 

people, challenge their behaviour and raise their self-esteem.   

Volunteers act as positive role models and provide young people 

with relevant alternatives to offending behaviour.  They are looking 

to increase their funding to enable them to work with more young  

people. They would also like to increase partnerships with local 

churches. 

The mentoring scheme addresses four of the biggest factors leading 

to offending behaviour in young people: 
 

Underachievement in education 

Low self-esteem 

Lack of a significant role model 

Non-constructive use of time 
 

Durham Youth for Christ work closely with related organisations by 

putting young people in touch with support agencies. 
 

We can support this project in two ways 

§ Financially ï we can raise funds to cover the costs of  

recruitment and training of more mentors  

(who are volunteers) 

§ By volunteering as a mentor. 
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THE WEEK IN BOWBURN  

Sundays  10.30 am Morning Worship 

     and Sunday Club  

Tuesdays   5.30 pm * Kids’ Club 

Wednesdays  2.00 pm Women’s Fellowship 

     (1st and 2nd in month only) 

   2 - 3 pm Prayer & Fellowship Meeting  

     last Weds of month. 

Thursdays  9.00 am * “Drop-in”  

     * term-time only 

 

THE WEEK AT ELVET 
 

Sun   8.30 a.m. Second Sunday, Holy Communion  

   10.45 a.m. Morning Service & Junior Church, including Crèche 

   6.00 p.m. Evening Worship   

   7.30 p.m. MethSoc (term-time)  
 

Mon   2.00 p.m. Prayer Meeting (2nd & 4th Mon) 

   6.00 p.m. Cubs (Open Group)  [Boys and Girls 8-10½] 

   7.30 p.m. Guides (Open Group) [Girls 10-16] meets at St Gilesô 

   7.30 p.m. Explorers (Open Group)  [Mixed 14½-18] 

   7.45 p.m. House Group at Newton Hall (alternate weeks) 
 

Tue 10.15 a.m.  Halliday Grove House Group (alternate weeks) 

   5.30 p.m. Beavers (Open Group)  [Boys and Girls 6-8] 

   7.10 p.m. Scouts (Open Group)  [Boys and Girls 10½-14½] 
    

Wed   2.00 p.m. Women's Fellowship (1st & 3rd wks) 
 

Thurs 10.00 a.m. Arts & Crafts Workshop 

   7.45 p.m. Thursday Club for All (alternate weeks) 

   7.45 p.m. House Group at Shincliffe (alternate weeks) 
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ELVET and BOWBURN METHODIST  CHURCHES 

Minister: 

 Rev Shaun Swithenbank B.Sc. 

Tel: 384 8755 

 

and 

 

University Chaplain 

Rev. Julie Lunn,  BA, MA 

Tel: 384 7950 
   
         

DONôT FORGET 

Copy for the January - March Newsletter  

should reach Jackie Fielding by  

5th December,  
via the pocket in the rear entrance hall at Elvet, 

by phone on Durham 384 7305  

or by e-mail at fielding@durhamcity.org.uk 

 

Alternatively, those at Shincliffe and Bowburn can contact 

Liz Atkinson on Durham 377 0687. 


